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REGULAR BLAINE PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING – 11/12/14


UNAPPROVED

CITY OF BLAINE

PLANNING COMMISSION MEETING MINUTES

November 12, 2014
The Blaine Planning Commission met in the City Hall Chambers on Tuesday, November 12, 2014.  Chair Ouellette called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Members Present:
Commission Members: Goracke, Homan, King, Lahti, and Chair Ouellette

Members Absent:
Commissioner Members: Bergstrom and York

Staff Present:
Shawn Kaye, Associate Planner


Brent Jones, Planning Intern


Dan Schluender, Assistant City Engineer
******************************************************************************

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Motion by Commissioner Homan to approve the minutes of September 9, 2014, as presented.  Motion seconded by Commissioner King.  The motion passed 4-0-1 (Chair Ouellette abstained)
OLD BUSINESS

None.

NEW BUSINESS

Item 4.1 – Case File No. 14-0060 – Public Hearing – The applicant is requesting a conditional use permit to allow for construction of a 1,196 square foot detached garage.
KENNETH SNYDER, 8504 COTTAGEWOOD TERRACE NE.

The report to the Planning Commission was presented by Brent Jones, Planning Intern.  The public hearing for Case File 14-0060 was opened at 7:04 p.m.  
Chair Ouellette noted for the record the Planning Commission had received a letter from Tom Warnecke, 2525 Cottagewood Terrace stating he supported the conditional use permit.

The public hearing was closed at 7:06 p.m.

Commissioner Lahti asked if the applicant had been successful in purchasing land from the neighboring property.  

Collin Snyder, 8504 Cottagewood Terrace NE, explained he would have an answer to the setback situation prior to the Council meeting. 

Associate Planner, Shawn Kaye reported the adjacent property owner resided in the City of Spring Lake Park and the applicant was completing all of the necessary paperwork to purchase property from his neighbor.  She indicated the approval process was slightly more complicated because it involved another City and would have to be recorded with Anoka County prior to a building permit being issued to construct the garage closer than five feet from the property line. 
Motion by Commissioner Goracke to recommend approval of Planning Case 14-0060 based on the following conditions:

Case 14-0060:

1.      
The structure to match the color of the house.
2.      
A building permit must be obtained prior to construction of the building.
3.      
The new accessory building space to be used for personal storage only.
4.      
The accessory building to be generally located as shown on attached sketch and meeting all required setbacks.
5.      
If the applicant is not able to purchase the property to the south prior to a building permit being issued, the proposed structure (including carport) will need to meet the required 5 foot side yard setback from the existing property line.
6.      
The accessory building is limited to 1,196 square feet and a second floor is not permitted.
Motion seconded by Commissioner Lahti.  The motion passed 5-0.

Chair Ouellette noted this would be on the agenda of the December 4, 2014 City Council meeting.

Item 4.2 – Case File No. 14-0034 – Public Hearing – The applicant is requesting the following:
a.) Comprehensive land use amendment from LDR, MDR, HDR, CC and PI/PC to LDR, MDR, HDR, PC and HDR/PC.

b.) Rezoning from FR (Farm Residential) to B-1 (Neighborhood Business) to DF (Development Flex) and PBD (Planned Business District).

c.) Preliminary plat approval to subdivide 137 acres into 170 single family lots, seven (7) commercial lots, one (1) multifamily (apartment) lot and several outlots for future development and storm ponding to be known as Parkside North Addition.

d.) Conditional use permit to allow for construction of 170 single family homes.

PAXMAR, LEXINGTON AVENUE/SOUTH OF 125TH AVENUE.

The report to the Planning Commission was presented by Shawn Kaye, Associate Planner.  The public hearing for Case File 14-0034 was opened at 7:08 p.m.  
Jim and Vicki Bebeau, 4800 125th Avenue, asked if dirt would be brought in for the new development.  She expressed concern with the amount of water runoff that was already flowing into her property from a neighboring development.  She commented that her property would become a valley in between the two new housing developments.
Assistant City Engineer, Dan Schluender explained the property would be mined onsite and no dirt would be brought to the property.  He reviewed the proposed elevations for the new homes.  He reported that all runoff would be directed to the storm retention ponds per the grading plan.
Todd Anderson, 4603 121st Avenue East, asked if Outlot C, Lots 10 and 11 would be mined.  He questioned where the wetlands were located.

Assistant City Engineer, Dan Schluender reviewed the preliminary plat with the Commission, along with the location of Outlot C, Lots 10 and 11.  He explained these lots were all wetlands and would not be mined or graded.

The public hearing was closed at 7:26 p.m.

Commissioner King asked why roads within the development would be completed in phases.

Assistant City Engineer, Dan Schluender explained there would be a large expense to complete the trunk water and sewer lines under the roadways and for this reason, the developer was proposing to complete the roadways in phases.

Commissioner King approved of the proposed homes but expressed concern with rezoning any of the land to commercial given the high level of traffic in the area. 

Motion by Commissioner King to recommend approval of Planning Case 14-0034A the comprehensive land use plan amendment from LDR, MDR, HDR, CC, and PI/PC to LDR, MDR, HDR, PC and HDR/PC.
Motion by Commissioner King to recommend approval of Planning Case 14-0034B the rezoning from FR (Farm Residential) and B-1 (Neighborhood Business) to DF (Development Flex) and PBD (Planned Business District).
Motion by Commissioner King to recommend approval of Planning Case 14-0034C the preliminary plat approval to subdivide 137 acres into 170 single family lots, seven (7) commercial lots, one (1) multifamily (apartment) lot and several outlots for future development and storm ponding to be known as Parkside North Addition based on the following conditions:
Case 14-0034C:

1.     
The Developer will be required to share in the costs of future signals and required intersection improvements at both access connections to Lexington Avenue and 125th Avenue.  The Developer will be required to cost share in these improvements at the time or construction phase that connect these accesses to their respective roads. This could result in the developer installing these improvements or establishing a payment for future installation.
2.      
All local residential public streets require dedication of 60 feet of right-of-way and shall be constructed to 29 feet back to back of width.  All Collector public streets require 70-90 feet of right-of-way and shall be constructed to meet State Aid standards.
3.      
All streets will follow the Anoka County street name grid system.  
4.      
Plans and specifications must be approved by the City prior to start of construction.
5.      
Street and utility extensions are required to the edge of the plat for each future connection to the adjacent parcels.  Trunk utilities will be required to be extended beyond the plat under Lexington Avenue and 125th Avenue.  The developer will be reimbursed for trunk sewer and water main oversizing.  
6.      
The developer shall construct six foot concrete sidewalks along all residential streets and collector streets.  Along with eight or ten foot bituminous trails on all collector streets and a ten foot bituminous trail extension south along Lexington Avenue toward the Athletic Complex.
7.      
Standard utility and drainage easements must be dedicated along all lot lines and over areas of delineated wetlands, wetland mitigation, infiltration trenches, drainage swales, and storm water management ponds.
8.      
The Developer is to provide access for inspection and maintenance of storm water management infrastructure.  Restrictions will be placed on lot lines as needed to limit fences and landscaping to insure access.
9.      
Development requires a National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) Phase II General Storm Water Permit for Construction Activity from Minnesota Pollution Control Agency (MPCA).  A prerequisite to the MPCA permit application includes preparation of a site Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan (SWPPP) for the development site.
10.      
Construction contract documents shall include a mass (rough) grading, erosion protection, sediment control, development, utilities, roadway, and storm drainage plan sheets.  Supporting wetland delineation report, geotechnical investigation report, soil boring logs, and hydrology report shall be included in the submittal for City review and approval.
11.      
The grading plan shall provide greater detail on protecting existing trees and providing additional information on adjacent property.  The development plan shall indicate all structures will be protected from flooding.  
12.      
A twenty foot buffer strip shall be considered adjacent to wetland edges and shall be placed in an easement.
13.      
RCWD permit is required prior to City approval of construction plans and specifications.
14.      
The Developer shall process a Letter of Map Amendment with FEMA and shall provide all FEMA paperwork and structure as-built surveys to homeowners at time of lot closing.  Developer is responsible for following through with FEMA as necessary to receive final FEMA documents and to provide those documents to the homeowners, and to record the final documents on the certificate of title for each parcel in the development.
15.      
As-built surveys shall be required to verify structure elevations, custom grading requirements, and final lot grading elevations.
16.      
Development roadway drives and utilities (sanitary, water main, storm water management) outside of the public right-of-way shall be considered private and future inspections, operations, and maintenance shall be the responsibility of the homeowner's association.
17.      
Developer to install grouped mailboxes with design and locations approved by City and US Postal Service.
18.      
Project to provide a private drive access through the commercial property when developed, for the existing gas station on the southeast corner of Lexington Avenue and 125th Avenue. In addition the platting of that area will be required to meet all ACHD requirements with respect to the current two driveway access points (Lexington and 125th Ave).
19.      
Developer shall explore water source for landscape irrigation systems installed throughout the development including the possible use of created ponds, existing wells, or new wells as source of water supply with a moisture sensor installed.
20.      
Water and sanitary sewer availability charges (WAC & SAC) become due with each building permit at the rate established at the time the building permit is issued. It is possible that WAC and SAC payments will be used as credit against park dedication. In that instance the credit will be calculated at current rates.
21.      
All development signage by separate review.
22.      
Outlot D, which is proposed to be platted as part of the required plant species management plan, is to be retained by the developer until all site grading has been completed and the plant species management plan has been signed off and approved by the DNR.
23.      
Execution and recording of a Development Agreement which sets forth in greater detail the plat conditions as well as other responsibilities for the development of this plat.
24.      
The rear lot lines adjacent to 125th Avenue to be landscaped as shown on the attached Preliminary Planting Plan.
25.      
Woodland Parkway/123rd Avenue to be landscaped as shown on the attached or as amended Parkway Landscape Plan Detail.
26.      
Park dedication will be required with the final platting of each new lot. The fee amount that will be due from the platting of the residential and commercial lots will established as a credit against the $1.4 Million that is owed by the City for the purchase of the Lexington Athletic Complex. Also consistent with the park purchase agreement the 2011 park rate for residential lots/units and commercial lots will be used to calculate the credit.
27.      
The Mayor, City Clerk and City Manager are hereby authorized to execute any and all necessary documents, agreements and releases related to the approval, recording or administration of Parkside North Addition.
Motion by Commissioner King to recommend approval of Planning Case 14-0034D granting a conditional use permit to allow for construction of 170 single family homes in a DF (Development Flex) zoning district based on the following conditions:
Case 14-0034D:

Single Family - DF Development Standards
 

Permitted Uses
1.      
Single-family detached dwellings.
2.      
Group family daycare.
 

Accessory Uses
1.      
Private garages-attached. One detached accessory structure, with area less than 120 square feet, will be permitted.
2.      
Private swimming pools/meeting the requirements of Blaine Municipal Code Section 6-121.
3.      
Keeping of not more than two (2) boarders and/or roomers per dwelling unit.
 

Conditional Uses
1.      
Home occupations as regulated by Zoning Chapter 33.11 (d) (3).
 

Standards
1.      
Building setbacks (home and garage) shall be as follows:
	· Front Yard- 25 Feet

	· Rear Yard- 25 Feet

	· Side Yard Interior- 7.5 Feet

	· Side Yard Corner- 25 Feet


2.     
Maximum building height - 2 1/2 stories or 35 feet.
3.     
It shall be required for all single-family dwellings that there be an attached garage constructed of a minimum of four hundred (400) square feet, with no dimension less than 20 feet. Total garage space shall not exceed one thousand (1,000) square feet. Detached garages or accessory storage buildings above 120 square feet are not permitted. Accessory storage buildings (limited to one) below 120 square feet must meet 5-foot side and rear yard setbacks and be located within the rear yard.
4.     
The minimum finished floor area above grade for all homes shall be 1,900 square feet. All homes shall have a minimum depth and width of 24 feet.
5.      
All homes to be constructed are to be consistent in architecture, materials and style with the drawings/elevations attached to this CUP. Use of premium materials such as brick, natural stone, stucco, cementious or engineered wood siding or shake shingle siding are to be used on all front elevations. Vinyl/metal siding can be utilized on the side and rear elevations.
6.      
All residential dwellings must be built in conformance with the current edition of the Minnesota State Building Code.
7.      
Driveways shall not be constructed closer than 3 feet to the property line. All driveways and approaches shall be hard surfaced using concrete, bituminous asphalt or other City approved material that is consistent in durability and quality.
8.      
It shall be required that all yards (and boulevards) of a new single-family dwelling be sodded over a minimum of 4 inches of topsoil (black dirt containing not more than 35 percent sand). Yards may be seeded over 4 inches of black dirt if underground irrigation is installed with the home.
9.      
Each lot shall contain one front yard tree and one boulevard tree. All trees to be overstory deciduous with a minimum of 2½-inch caliper. Corner lots to receive one additional boulevard tree.
10.    
There are approximately 40 of the 170 homes that are within 500 feet of 125th Avenue. Those homes will be required to apply the Noise Abatement Standards in their construction.  The lots included in this requirement are Preliminary Plat Lots 1-17 Block 1, Lots 5-22 Block 11, Lots 1-3 Block 10, and Lots 1-2 Block 2.
11.      
Developer to execute and record, with the sale of each single family lot, an affidavit indicating to homebuyers that the soils located in the rear and side yards of the single family lots have not been corrected to accommodate general building construction or pools and that additional effort may be required, by the homeowner, to stabilize those soils before additional construction could occur.
12.      
The rear lot lines adjacent to 125th Avenue to be landscaped as shown on the attached Preliminary Planting Plan.
13.      
Woodland Parkway/123rd Avenue to be landscaped as shown on the attached or as amended Parkway Landscape Plan Detail.
14.      
All parkway and development entrance plantings to be maintained by the Master Homeowners Association.
Motion seconded by Commissioner Homan.  The motion passed 5-0.

Chair Ouellette noted this would be on the agenda of the December 4, 2014 City Council meeting.

Item 4.3 – Case File No. 14-0063 – Public Hearing – The Planning Commission is being requested to determine of the proposed establishment of a Tax Increment Financing District for support of a senior housing project is consistent with the City’s Comprehensive Plan.
BLAINE ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY (EDA).
The report to the Planning Commission was presented by Shawn Kaye, Associate Planner.  The public hearing for Case File 14-0063 was opened at 7:35 p.m.  
Shirley Barnes, Crestview Senior Communities, thanked the Commission and staff for their patience with her organization.  She discussed how the economy had impacted the timing of this project.  She explained that 20% of the proposed units would be for seniors at 50% or less than the median income level.  She noted that 55 employees would be hired by Crestview. She was looking forward to the senior housing project being completed in the City of Blaine.  
The public hearing was closed at 7:37 p.m.

Commissioner Lahti fully supported the proposed senior housing project.
Motion by Commissioner Lahti to recommend approval of Planning Case 14-0063 adopting a Resolution that states that the establishment of Tax Increment Financing District No. 1-18, to support senior housing, is consistent with the City's Comprehensive Plan.  Motion seconded by Commissioner Goracke.  The motion passed 5-0.
Chair Ouellette noted this would be on the agenda of the December 4, 2014 City Council meeting.

ADJOURNMENT

Motion by Commissioner Goracke to adjourn the Regular Planning Commission meeting.  Motion seconded by Commissioner Homan.  The motion passed 5-0.  Adjournment time was 7:39 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Heidi Guenther

TimeSaver Off Site Secretarial, Inc.

